Public Involvement Advisory Council (PIAC)

Meeting Agenda and Notes
September 13, 2011

PIAC Members Present:  Teresa Baldwin, Glenn Bridger, Mark Fetters, Paul Leistner, William Miller, Brian Hoop, Elizabeth Kennedy-Wong, Linda Nettekoven, Mandy Putney, Marty Stockton, Stephanie Stokamer, Sonny Tan, Desiree Williams-Rajee, Rick Nixon, Midge Purcell, Stephen Sykes
PIAC Members Absent:  Kelly Ball, Robert Boy, Jimmy Brown, Arnold Warren, Sally Stevens, Damon Isiah Turner, Chris White, Paige Prendergast, Maureen Yandle

Guests: Abdiasis Mohamed
Staff: Afifa Ahmed-Shafi 

Agenda

A. Reflection on PIAC’s accomplishments & thank you for outgoing members
B. Announcements/Business
C. PIAC’s Five Year Vision & “Dream Capacity” 
D. Process group budget recommendations

Notes

A. Reflection on PIAC’s accomplishments & thank you for outgoing members

PIAC Members reviewed a list of accomplishments from the last twelve months.  Members shared their reflections and what they were most proud of regarding PIAC’s work.  Some members commented that what was most remarkable about PIAC’s work is that it is serving as a model for other city initiatives as well as other cities who were consulting with us on our model.  The model of partnership between community and government members was seen as quite innovative and effective.  
Outgoing members Jen, Tony, Mandy, Cassie, Stephanie, Damon, Paige, Midge, and William were given thank you cards and recognized for their contributions, many of whom have served since PIAC’s founding three years ago. 
B. Announcements & Business

1. New Member Orientation:  Afifa reported that there are eleven new members who will begin at the PIAC October meeting.  New member orientations will be held during the last week of September.  Afifa requested one volunteer from each small group to introduce new members to your small group’s work. Mark, Paul and Elizabeth volunteered to participate.  

2. Annual Report to City Council:  Afifa announced that it is time for PIAC to give an annual report to City Council. PIAC is scheduled to give a short report on Sept 28th at 9:30 am.  Afifa requested three members to present the report to Council, one from each small group.  Afifa also requested edits and feedback on the draft written report. 
Paul commented that we should highlight the comments just shared around the room during introductions, for example that PIAC is a “process that really works.”  That this is a model that shows what is possible, and is an experience of good collaboration. Linda asked that we add comments on our role in the bigger world, examples of how we presented at the regional dialogue and deliberation conference and are being asked to consult with other cities.  Afifa will add this feedback and email a revised annual report to group for further revision.

3.  Small Group Restructuring Proposal: PIAC Coordinating Committee (CC) members have been evaluating whether the current small group is still effective for meeting PIAC’s goals and presented a proposal regarding the Community Empowerment (CE) small group.

Stephanie (CE and CC group member) proposed that the Community Empowerment small group would be replaced with the new “Best Practices” small group that was proposed at the end of the July PIAC meeting.  One of the reasons for this proposal is that the topics discussed in the Community Empowerment group such as inclusiveness and equity should really be addressed across all of PIAC’s small groups and not narrowed to one small group.  And that the members with expertise in inclusiveness and equity usually join the CE group, whereas their perspectives are also needed in the Policy and Process groups.  
Desiree commented that the new Best Practices group would contain people from both the Policy and Process groups. The idea is that the new group would be a cross over of all of the discussions happening on PIAC.  

Stephanie shared that the Coordinating Committee also discussed that this would be a good time for any PIAC members to consider whether they wanted to join a new small group.  

Paul shared a set of public involvement pamphlets from the EPA that he commented are more accessible than a big, thick binder.  He encouraged thinking about how we can peel off smaller topics such as “good facilitation” and “welcoming meetings” in bite size chunks which would be more manageable than needing to publish an entire manual at once.  

Brian said the Process group wants to put together an outline for best practices for Budget Advisory Committees (BACs) and would love help from the Best Practices group in fleshing out the manual. 

Elizabeth remarked that there should be a set of questions underlying all of our group’s work that we are constantly checking to see if we are meeting our values.  Paul added that there is a need for an equity lens in order to do that.  Stephanie recalled that at the very first PIAC meeting, members had brainstormed ideas that formed our underlying values. 
CC members asked if anyone disagreed with the proposal to shift the CE group to the Best Practices group. Teresa said she doesn’t know what should happen with the group, but she did observe that it attracts a lot of members, and that it was the largest small group. 

Mandy (CE group member) commented that there was a lot of interest and energy in the CE group, which is why they split up into two smaller groups since they were so large.  However, at this point each of those sub groups have made progress and are at a point where they could transition.  She added that the best practices seem like the focus now that a group could take up. 
Glenn commented that community empowerment should be a value embedded across our small groups.   

Midge (CE group member) agreed that the CE group became very task oriented – a couple tools were developed.  Perhaps there will be a need again to reconvene and carry out identified needs in the future.  She noted that the values represented by the CE group should be clearly stated, at times it felt like there was a disconnect between the small groups – partially because we all separate into different meeting rooms.  Midge likes Paul’s idea for informational sheets on various best practices.  

Linda likes the proposed next step and the idea of creating the best practice “how to” guides in an evolving fashion, so that we can be responsive when we see something.  Linda encouraged that we continue looking at the values and objectives of the CE group and do that systematically across all the small groups, also with the new people that are coming in.  
Paul said he likes the flexibility of pursuing where our energy is. For example, BES made a request of ONI staff to work on what outreach materials should be translated.  This could be a toolkit around advising city staff on best practices around translation of outreach materials.  

Elizabeth proposed that perhaps space should be made at the next meeting to let the new members be part of the creative process and let new members decide by seeing if they choose the CE group.  Paul supported the idea of giving the 11 new members an opportunity to have a voice.

Desiree added that CE group members worked very hard and at the same time the Policy and Process groups would have benefited from the voices of CE group members.   The CE group was task oriented even though they were working with a large, ambiguous charge.  The CE group became PIAC’s version of a silo diversity committee.  Because the concept may be seen as more “sexy” many community members went to this committee and didn’t join the Policy and Process.  She asked how we can focus on concepts that empower the community through the projects of Policy and Process.  
Elizabeth responded that Desiree’s comments made sense. Desiree added that the CC can design an activity to provide incoming members with space to express their values. 
Afifa noted that our original intention was to have small groups that maintain a balance of community and city staff members and yet this balance has been challenging in some of the groups.  Brian said that new committees should have a balance and that they have struggled in the Process group with mostly staff members.  He feels that community input would have helped them move faster. He feels that we should reconsider new committees if they are not balanced. 
Mandy remarked that the best practices “task force” is meant to be a quick, focused activity and could delve deeply. Should we consider a size limit for the best practices group so that it is effective?  
Desiree proposed that new descriptions be made of how the Policy and Process group’s work leads to community empowerment.  Paul agreed that names should reflect the relevance of the work.  Elizabeth commented that we should quit saying Policy and Process and instead list the outcomes we desire, versus the short code name.  We should describe what we want to do.  Glenn defined Policy as what needs to be done and Process as how it needs to be done.

4. Update on Financial Impact & Public Involvement Statement (FIPIS)

Paul mentioned that the new form is being filled out.  We have had an intern go through all of the files and gather the data submitted on the forms.  Brian shared a comment from Arnold Warren (PIAC member from the Police bureau) who said: 
“I did want to mention that I attended a Council meeting last week, where we had an MOU with the IRS approved. Commisioner Fritz made comment on the record that she applauded Chief Reese because he had included our Public Involvement piece in his presentation. I was really proud of all our work, and seeing it put to use.

I contacted her after the meeting and told her I was a member of PIAC, and I truly appreciated her comments as we had spent a lot of time and energy working through that issue.

If you could share this with the group on the 13th, I would be appreciative”
· Arnold Warren, PIAC member from Portland Police Bureau

5. Approve July large group notes

A motion was made to approve the July PIAC large group meeting notes.  Motion was seconded and approved. Paul abstained. 

C. PIAC’s Five Year Vision & “Dream Capacity”  
The Office of Neighborhood Involvement Budget Advisory Committee (ONI BAC) has began a five year visioning process for ONI programs and are inviting proposals from ONI programs – which includes the Public Involvement Best Practices program – which is the program that supports the PIAC with Afifa’s position.

Last night, the ONI BAC began reviewing proposals.  They began with brainstorming their approach to this process.  Afifa reported that their ideas included: 

· We want to dream our vision – not fight for scraps.  

· Moving out of the scarcity mentality, working from an abundance framework. 

· This is an exercise, (there is no real $$), what do we need to fulfill the vision of our programs? 

· How do we creatively achieve our goals? 

· Our written proposals are simply a starting point for conversation, and then programs will work with the BAC to achieve goals.  

· What should we be doing that we can’t do now? 

· How can we maximize our resources and be sustainable?  

· This is not about $$, it is about our dreams.  

· Not about being proportional to each others programs.  

· Figure out what we need, than we will work together to quantify it as a tool to get what we need.

Desiree introduced the five year vision report that the PIAC CC put together which includes four areas: Research, tracking & evaluation; Internal city public involvement best practices; Community involvement on city public involvement improvements; and Technological initiatives.  She mentioned there is a staffing structure to support the outcomes that PIAC members have brainstormed are needed to grow and maintain our capacity to meet our charge. 
Paul commented that the ONI BAC discussed how budget proposals are due to the community’s efforts and lobbying for years to get each of our programs.  Paul listed areas he thought were important:  identifying best practices (research), developing toolkits; training (like on FIPIS); ongoing consultation and support of bureaus. 
Midge asked how do we build/support external capacity of underrepresented communities to participate in PI Process. In order to do this we need internal resources to reach beyond the organizations that are already involved by deliberately building new capacity.  Mandy commented that external and internal capacity building could be two streams in the proposal. 

Sonny commented that we have asked the community for their input and their visions in the past, such as vision PDX and then with administration changes – how can we work so that the community will trust that the input we take actually happens?  Elizabeth suggested that we need to improve at telling the story. There are parts of vision PDX that have been implemented and moved forward on.  Stephanie added that this is the idea of feedback loops.  Closing the loop on how the community’s feedback was used.  Perhaps there is a capacity issue for staff to do this reporting.  Paul asked what would it look like if it were working and how would we get there.  For example, PIAC was a recommendation made by the community many years ago.

Linda added that we need a best practices brochure on closing the loop, on our list of publications to be developed.  

Elizabeth commented that there is a need to dissect projects and be able to accurately budget for public involvement.  Paul mentioned the brochure by the EPA that is called “how to plan budget for PI”.  Linda mentioned the scenario that when we are putting out a RFP for consultants we not realistic at times about what the project takes.  
Mandy mentioned that while cost is important, the bigger issue is why the public involvement process is worth it. Also that there is a spectrum of a full blown process which might cost more and might have more benefit, or might not.  Being able to budget up front makes sense. However, it is a disservice to public involvement to separate it completely from the project goals and implementation.  

Mohammed commented that PIAC seems to have an internal focus versus external. Important to evaluate how PIAC is doing, has it achieved what it set out to do?  Has it been effective?  Is PIAC doing more than just developing documents?  How can we show our outcomes transparently?  How do we also plan for our 5 year vision with expected changes in administration?
Elizabeth, Linda and Sonny discussed the idea of inviting candidates running for office to speak with the community members who serve on the PIAC in order to let them know about PIAC’s initiatives. 
D. Process group’s recommendations on budget process

Brian presented that the Process group has developed recommendations regarding the City’s bureau budget advisory committee (BAC) process that the larger PIAC group has been voting to approve over several months.
For recommendation #6 “Develop a BAC Best Practices/How to manual” we took out who would be responsible for creating the manual.  We also added a few topics about “how to integrate equity in developing a bureau budget”; “how to present complex budget data to the public” and “establishing realistic timelines”. 
Elizabeth thought we had talked about having BAC specific topics but that the Process group will contribute BAC specific material and general best practices topics like “how to create welcoming environments” will come from the Best Practices group. Desiree confirmed this approach and said that the specific BAC best practices should be highlighted here.  Mark agreed that the BAC best practices could be a chapter of the larger best practices manual.  Mark stressed that timing is important of when this would be published. 
Group affirmed that they are moving away from the idea of creating one large, comprehensive “manual” and will instead be publishing timely, shorter, topic focused, best practices guides. Stephanie affirmed that this was original intent of Equipedia to have best practices guides as an ongoing live document. 
Brian reminded the group that at the last meeting that recommendation #7 “year-round schedule/calendar for BACs” was dropped and that it will be included in the best practices section and be included in a context setting/framework for why we are proposing this set of recommendations.  
Community and Labor Representation

Teresa presented #8 “Community and Labor Representation” which she said the goal was not to have a token number of people, but that we set out a goal of including 50% community and labor representation.  The goal is not only to recruit but also to retain community and labor representation.  The goal of inclusion includes all different forms of diversity including race, geography, etc.  It took long time for the group to agree on 50%.  Group discussed having numerical goals vs. percentage goals.  Also this is a big shift away from the current culture of BACs, so it took a big shift to list this as a goal. 
Brian added that some bureaus felt that it would not be realistic to have this much community representation, so that is why we added that if elected officials gives an exemption to this requirement, they could do so and states that exemption publicly.  Teresa added that we also gave bureaus four years to work toward this goal of 50% community representation.   
Linda proposed adding “rationale for exemption” to the last paragraph of #8.
Mark mentioned that having a labor representative is already a requirement in the current BAC manual.  Brian said he thinks it is okay to duplicate, especially since that recommendation was created by Mayor Adams and this will help with transitions between administrations.
Stephanie asked that we add “City” in first paragraph before “labor represented employee” to clarify that we mean a City employee who is a labor representative. 
Desiree asked whether non-represented staff should be added.  Others agreed to add this to the list.  Mark stated that it is going to differ from bureau to bureau. For example, BDS has a very small number of non represented employees.  Brian confirmed that he will add “ a minimum of one non-represented employee” to the list, and elected officials can exempt a bureau if they want to of this requirement. 
A motion was made to approve recommendation #8 as modified.  Motion was seconded and approved unanimously.
Title II ADA and Title VI Limited English Proficiency
Brian presented recommendation #9 Title II/Title VI Limited English Proficiency. The City is currently putting together their civil rights program.  More proactively list on our outreach materials that we 
Glenn proposed that we should delete the terms “Title II” and “Title VI” and just call it ADA and Limited English Proficiency, since it is referring to two major laws.  Group agreed. 
A motion was made to approve recommendation #9 as modified.  Motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Community Capacity to Engage in Budget Process

Mark presented recommendation #10 Community capacity to engage in the budget process.  This provides $25, 000 to existing government contracts with diverse community organizations to bolster diverse participation in the City’s budget process. Also a proposal to have an annual meeting open to the public to give feedback on the City’s overall budget process and on specific bureau’s budget processes.  
Paul asked whether we should we add “a minimum of $25,000.”  Group agreed to add this.
Elizabeth proposed an edit in first bullet point – from “citywide” to “city” so that it includes bureau processes as well as citywide processes.

Linda last sentence in paragraph 2, get rid of “as a result of this outreach process”
Mark noted that we don’t list any parameters about who the community organizations would report to.  Brian clarified that it would be whoever their contract is with.  In this case it would be ONI, because Kelly Ball asked ONI to manage this grant process, rather than OMF taking it on.  This is why the proposal is to add to existing Diversity and Civic Leadership contracts or ONI’s work with the Disability Commission or Multnomah Youth Commission.  Mandy clarified that a new group could not apply for the grant.  Brian said that it is very laborious to start a new grant process. We would have to go through City Council and would need 3-5 K minimum to make it worthwhile for community organizations to participate. 
A motion was made to approve recommendation #10 as modified.  Motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

Group applauded the final approval of all Process group recommendations.

